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City of Cayce
Special Council Meeting
Budget Work Session
Wednesday, April 19, 2023

A Special Council Meeting was held this afternoon at 2:00 p.m. in Council
Chambers. Those present included Mayor Elise Partin, Mayor Pro Tem James Jenkins
and Council Members Phil Carter and Tim James. City Manager Tracy Hegler, Deputy
City Manager Jim Crosland, Assistant City Manager Michael Conley, Municipal Clerk
Mendy Corder, Finance Director Kelly McMullen and IT Director Jamie Beckham were
also in attendance.

Mayor Partin asked if members of the press and the public were duly notified of
the meeting in accordance with the FOIA. Ms. Corder confirmed they were notified.

Call to Order

Mayor Partin called the meeting to order and Council Member Carter gave the
invocation. Mayor Partin led the assembly in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Discussion ltems
A. Discussion of Proposed FY2023/2024 General Fund Budget

Ms. Hegler stated that she was going to give a brief introduction regarding where
the budget was at the moment and do a brief summary of the revenues and then the
individual department managers and directors would review their proposed budgets with
Council. She stated that the FY 23-24 General Fund budget was currently out of
balance as it often was, at this point, by $2,642,202. She stated that the projected
revenues were $19,074,337 and the projected expenditures were $21,716,539. She
stated that she would review some of the increases that staff knew of and some of the
City's costs. She stated that the only increase proposed at that point was a $2 per
month increase in sanitation fees. Ms. Hegler stated that over time the City had been
working to get the Sanitation Department to be self-sufficient. She stated that the
department had some lease purchases payments that the increase would help cover.

Ms. Hegler stated that a cost of living adjustment for staff was not currently in the
proposed budget but was included in the white paper as a 1%, 2% or 3% for Council to
consider. She stated that there were a couple of large scale purchases that needed to
be discussed that were not included in the budget because of the time it took to build
items like a fire engine so staff and Council would have to look at ways to fund those
type of items with long three-year lead times for development and how to obligate future
budgets. She stated that funds for the Facade Grant Program were not currently in the
budget but staff had received renewed interest in the program. She stated that as of
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June 30, 2022, the General Fund had a fund balance of $15,726,468 and that was with
the addition of a $1.5 million addition to the fund balance that was accrued last year.

Ms. Hegler reviewed a pie chart that illustrated where the City received its
revenues. She stated that 27.6% of revenues were from property taxes, 27.4% were
from licenses and permits and 27.2% were from grants. She stated that staff did a lot
outside of traditional funding sources to get things done on behalf of the City. She
stated that accommodations and hospitality taxes made up 7.6%, fines and forfeitures
1.1% and charges for services made up 9%.

Ms. Taylor Gray, Grants Manager, stated that she would like to start by thanking
the General Fund Directors. She stated that they were a phenomenal resource for her
in trying to find ways to allocate funding, and find ways to supplement funding through
grants. She stated that they always were there to give her information. She stated that
staff was always looking at alternative funding sources to leverage every dollar they
could. She stated that staff was facing a lot of challenges with inflation. Ms. Gray
reviewed a list of existing grants and one’s staff planned to apply for in the current fiscal
year. She stated that the opioid recovery grant funds, if awarded, would be used to fully
fund the firefighters EMT equipment. She thanked Senator Lindsey Graham for
supporting the $858,000 grant funds the City was using to overhaul the complete
technology system at the Police Department and being used to fully fund the rest of the
City’s obligation. Ms. Gray stated that staff was excited about finishing the Julius Felder
sidewalk improvements and ADA additions. She stated that the City had also applied
for funds through FEMA to fund portable and handheld radios for the Fire Department
since they were in need of technology upgrades as well.

Mayor Partin stated that Ms. Gray's presentation was amazing and she loved
seeing the teamwork and partnership among everyone. She stated that after reviewing
past budgets it appeared that there was a bigger proportion of grants being a part of the
City's revenue source. She stated that Ms. Gray was knocking it out of the park and
Council was beyond thankful.

Mr. Jim Crosland, Deputy City Manager, reviewed some of the challenges the
City faced in the upcoming budget. He stated that retirement increases for the
employee portion was 1%, and health insurance was 3.7%, after increasing 16% and
18% in prior years. He stated that costs continued to rise and there were supply chain
issues. He stated that changing customer expectations was a challenge because
everyone was still used to the COVID generation where people were at home and not
going into the office therefore people were paying their bills a little slower. He stated
that City Hall had serious space limitations and was at capacity. Mr. Crosland stated
that some employees were actually in closets that had been converted to offices.

Mr. Crosland reviewed the Administration budget. He stated that a replacement
City vehicle for lease was requested to replace the 2012 Chevy Tahoe that was initially
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a police vehicle. He stated that it would be replaced with a Ford Explorer that could be
used to drive to conferences and other meetings. He stated that the prox card project
had been completed at City Hall and staff now accessed the buildings with scan cards
which also could be tracked. He stated that the City Garage, Parks and Sanitation
building, and the Museum would be done next and then all City buildings would be on
one system.

Ms. Mendy Corder, Municipal Clerk, reviewed the Public Buildings budget. She
stated that she had requested a new awning for the drive thru in the Water Department
because the current awning was original to the building and leaked any time it rained.
She stated that the leaking water caused the electrical at the drive thru to short circuit
and lose power. She stated that she also had requested new chairs for Council
Chambers since they were showing their age and were very uncomfortable to sit in.
She stated that she requested monies to contract for electrical services for City events
since the City only had one (1) electrician to meet all the City’s needs.

Mr. Thomas White, Sanitation Manager, thanked Council and Administration for
the new trucks for his department. He stated that they were really needed and were
already saving the City money since there were no longer high repair costs for the old
trucks. He stated that he requested a new driver position for the City's new sweeper
who would also drive a garbage truck. He stated that he requested a truckload of new
roll carts to replace some of the roll carts purchased in 2008. He stated that they were
falling apart and staff had to replace approximately 10 of them a week. Mr. White stated
that he requested to replace one of his department's pickups that was a 2008 F-250 that
had 160,000 miles. He stated that he wanted to replace it with a new pick up and his
truck would be given to the Sanitation Supervisor to use for on-call calls.

Mayor Partin asked if staff was planning on applying for more grants to purchase
recycle roll carts for the neighborhoods that did not have them yet. Mr. White stated that
Ms. Gray was working on some grants and Public Works Administration was working
with her. He stated that the more quantity purchased the cheaper the roll carts were but
staff had only been able to purchase 300-400 at a time and that was not enough to
supply an entire neighborhood. Council Member James asked how much of the City did
not have recycle roll carts. Mr. White stated that only a 1/3 of the City currently had
them. Mayor Partin asked if the recycle roll carts actually saved staff time and energy.
She stated that recycling was tough because globally there was not as much of a
market for recyclable materials. Mr. White stated that he thought it was worth it even
though the City had to pay for it. He stated that it kept those items out of the landfill and
off of the streets as litter. He stated that the community loved recycling and felt that it
was necessary. Mayor Partin asked if the roll carts were more efficient in regards to
man power. Mr. White stated that it was. Mayor Pro Tem Jenkins asked if staff ever
tried to address the garbage that residents put out by their roll cart or trash can. He
stated that he was asking because he had noticed that Sanitation staff had to spend
extra time picking up the trash that was not placed in the roll cart. Mr. White stated that
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when staff saw that issue they asked Code Enforcement to go by and talk to the
resident. He stated that he and his staff did not mind picking those items up as long as
they were placed by the curb the day of their pickup. He stated that if it was put out
before their pickup day animals would get into it and it would get strewn all over the
streets.

Mr. James Denny, Parks Manager, reviewed his budget. He thanked Council for
all they had given his department in the past and thanked them for their support. He
stated that he had requested a new position so he could create a Crew Leader position
in his department. He stated that currently the Groundskeeper Il was the position for
the department’s leaders and his staff did not have another position to grow into. He
stated that he had requested an additional $16,000 for tree services. He stated that
there were huge cottonwood trees in the Riverwalk that needed to be cut down before
they started dropping limbs. He stated that there were also a few trees in Guignard
Park over a 100 feet tall that needed to be professionally removed.

Mr. Denny stated that Sanitation and Parks had been in their new building since
2016 and staff had asked to make some improvements to it by adding a range in the
kitchen. He stated that would require a fire suppression system which cost
approximately $6,000. He stated that both departments got together occasionally to
cook and eat lunch together and it was a way to show them how much they were
appreciated for the hard work they do. Mr. Denny stated that he and his staff used
Kabuto’s more than their trucks to go from park to park and other areas within the City
and they were getting old and needed to be replaced. He stated that the Kubota's on
Timmerman Trail were the oldest and were starting to have a lot of mechanical
problems. He stated that he also requested a grappler for the department’s Bobcat so
they could get more use out of it. He stated that they currently had a bucket attachment
and a broom attachment and wanted to add a grappler attachment that would help in
removing limbs and branches that fall off trees along the Riverwalk. He stated that it
had reached a point where there was too much debris on the sides of the trail and it
needed to be cut back.

Mr. Denny stated that he had requested a larger dock trailer to be used for the
flower beds along Knox Abbott. He stated that they had an increasing need for mulch
and it was almost impossible to get a truck there. He stated that it could also be used
for City events. He stated that he requested a set of forks for the Bobcat that staff could
use to move items around and keep the area clean where the department'’s building
was located.

Mr. Carter asked if Dominion removed the stumps in the medians on 12t Street
Extension. Mr. Denny stated that Parks staff removed the stumps. He stated that they
had six (6) more to remove and then would plant the same type of plants that were
being planted along Airport Blvd. Ms. Hegler stated that Dominion did provide funding
for replanting since they removed the trees.
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Mr. Mike Clayborn, Fleet Manager, reviewed his department’s budget. He
thanked Council for everything they had done for the Garage and his staff. He stated
that his buildings were getting old and the garage roof needed to be replaced because it
was leaking. He stated that he requested a carport to be put off the front of the tire
building to provide shelter for staff when they were replacing tires. He stated that he
requested updated computers that could communicate with the cars and it would cost
$6,000. He stated that the backup generator was at least 20 years old and needed to
be replaced. He stated it was used to power the fuel pumps. Mr. Clayborn stated that
he was retiring in August. He introduced Mr. Bill Clark who was training to fill his
position when he retired. He stated that Mr. Clark had worked in mechanics all his life
and would do a good job for the City.

Mayor Pro Tem Jenkins asked if the generator Mr. Clayborn requested was for
backing up all of the garage. Mr. Clayborn stated no, it was just for the fuel pumps. He
stated a larger generator would cost $30,000 and he had requested it in past budgets
but it was cut out of the budget. He stated that Ms. Gray was constantly looking for
grants to fund the generator and hopefully they would be awarded the funds in the
future. Mayor Partin stated that Council appreciated the focus on making sure that the
City could provide municipal services in the event of an emergency.

Ms. Rochelle Smith, the Business Services Coordinator for Planning &
Development, reviewed that department’s budget along with Mr. Stuart Jones, the City's
Building Official. Ms. Smith stated that they had requested a new full time
Administrative Assistant position. She stated that the City was growing but the Planning
and Development department had not grown and staff had more and more on their
plate. She stated that she currently handled all business licenses, building permits and
any type of construction permitting. She stated that she also processed hospitality tax
and accommodations tax payments. She stated that her co-workers helped her when
they could but they could not do their own jobs when they assisted her.

Ms. Smith stated that they were currently using Edmonds software which was
actually a financial software that had been tweaked to do the bare minimum of what
they needed. She stated that they still did everything by paper and if they needed to
find something they had to search through files which was very inefficient. She stated
that Code Enforcement did not have a way to do what they needed to do out in the field.
She stated that there was not a customer database. Ms. Smith stated that customers
could not do online payments and staff was not able to take any online payments. She
stated that staff had recently started using a new, smaller software that made it possible
for customers to pay online. She stated that they had received so many emails and
thank yous from people because they could save time doing everything online. She
stated that she had demoed 10 different types of software just to take a look and see
what was out there. She stated that even the most basic software was miles and
leagues ahead of what they currently had.
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Mr. Jones stated they really needed software that was more user friendly, where
reports could be pulled, the different divisions of permitting could be broken down and
more accurately reported to. He stated that every five (5) years staff had to report to the
community rating system for the floodplain management and then every five (5) years,
they had to do a report to ISO for building code grading effectiveness. He stated that it
was a very difficult report to pull with the software they currently had. Ms. Smith stated
that they wanted to form a Stormwater Task Force to help educate the public more,
send bulk mailers out, train staff, and hold different types of events to keep people
aware.

Mr. Jones stated that they requested a new truck to replace his current 2012
truck that had 225,000 miles on it and the garage recommended rotating it out because
of the wear and tear and the age of the vehicle. Ms. Smith stated that they requested
docking stations to be more efficient in their department. She stated that currently they
did not have the capability to be mobile and more efficient. She stated that they could
be used at their desks and in meetings away from their desk or office. Ms. Smith
presented data to illustrate how the City had been growing. She stated that in 2022,
there were 188 new businesses in the City and 290 in 2023. She stated that in-city
businesses grew from 47 to 92 in a year. She reviewed commercial values, showing
building permits, new construction, additions, alterations, the totals and how they had
increased from $9.6 million in 2022 to $21 million in 2023. She stated that a lot of that
was from the new Lexington Rehab Hospital. She stated that residential had grown
from $7.4 to $10.3 million in total construction values.

Ms. Smith stated that she conducted audits when time permitted and she had
found $154 million in revenue that was not taxed and the total came to 205. She stated
that she would love to be able to take more time to do audits but just did not have the
time. She stated that there had been some growth in hospitality tax and
accommodations tax but the City would see an increase in the accommodations tax
because the South Carolina Department of Revenue was working with City staff now.
She stated that they let staff know of any short term rentals in the City and how much
revenue they brought in. She stated that would really help with keeping track of it.
Council Member Carter asked how many short term rentals the City currently had. Ms.
Smith stated that the first report she received had 10 and someone had just come to
City Hall that day to pay back two (2) years’ worth of Air B&B that they had been doing
in their house.

Mayor Partin asked if the Department of Revenue was giving staff the addresses
of the short term rentals. Ms. Smith stated that they did not give the addresses. Mayor
Partin asked why they had access to the addresses but the City did not. Mr. Conley
stated that the City only received information on the ones that were identifying revenue
to the State and staff still had to try to find those that were not reporting their revenue.
Council Member James asked how many City ordinances they were violating by not
registering their home. Mayor Partin stated they were violating the property registration






